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THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN LEARNING DISABILITIES 

AND JUVENILE DELINQUENCY: 

BRIEF SUMMARY OF RESEARCH FINDINGS 

Abstract 

This report summarizes the results of a research project designed to 
investigate the relationship between learning disabilities (LD) and 
juvenile delinquency and to evaluate the effectiveness of academic 
remediation in improving the educational achievement and reducing the 
delinquency of learning-disabled delinquents. A cross-sectional study of 
1,943 adolescent males sampled fro~ public schools, juvenile courts and 
corrections facilities found that learning disabilities and delinquency 
were significantly related. This relationship remained significant even 
when differences between learning-disabled and non-learning-disabled 
youths in sociodemographic backgrounds and tendencies to give socially 
approved responses were statistically controlled. The. boys with LD 
reported significantly higher rates of general delinquent behavior. 
Their tendencies to engage in violence, substance abuse, and school 
disruption were especially greater than those of the 
non~learning-disabled boys. The likelihood of arrest and adjudication 
was also substantially higher for the teenagers handicapped by learning 
disabilities. Somewhat surprisingly, this was true even when the 
probabilities of arrest and adjudication for similar offenses were 
compared. A longitudinal investigation of 351 officially nondelinquent 
boys assessed the development of delinquency over a two-year period. The 
results of this research were generally consistent with those from the 
cross-sectional study. The learning-disabled adolescents evidenced 
greater increases over time in self-reported and official delinquency 
than their non-Iearning-disabled counterparts. The evaluation of an 
academic treatment program demonstrated that remedial instruction was 
effective ~~ i~proving the academic skills and decreasing both the 
self-report\!.c;Ilmd official delinquency of learning-di.iJabled youths who 
had been of:Eicially adjudicated. The degree of effec ti v~ness, howeve r, 
depended upon the amount of remediation received and upon certain 
intellectual and social characteristics of the participants. 
Implications for public policy and future research are discussed. 
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THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN LEARNING DISABILITIES 

AND JUVENILE DELINQUENCY: 

SUMMARY AND IMPLICATIONS OF RESEARCH FINDINGS 

Background 

This report summarizes the results of a research project initiated in 
1976 by the National Institute for Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 
Prevention (NIJJDP), Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 
Prevention, U.S. Department of Justice, to investig~te the relation~hip 
between learning d'isabilities (LD) and juvenile delinquency. Learn~ng 
disabilities are defined as impairments of perceptual, thinking, and 
communicative processes which are manifested by a significant discrepancy 
betw~en a child's expected achievement (based on intelligence test 
scores) and his or her actual achievement. During the late 1960s and 
early 1970s'many parents and professionals in education and juvenile 
justice became concerned that the incidence of delinquency appeared to be 
much higher for 1earning-disabled youths than for their 
non-learning-disabled peers. In response to this growing concern NIJJDP 
commissioned Charles Murray of the American Institutes for Research to 
review the empirical evidence relevant to the proposition that specific 
learning disabilities increase the risk of becoming delinquent. 

Murray, after evaluating the quantitative evidence gathered through 
1975 for a link between learning disabilities and juvenile delinquency, 
concluded that previous research was so deficient that it could not be 
used "even for rough estimates of the strength of the link" (p. 65). 
Furthermore, he argued that "the existence of a causal relationship 
between learning disabilities and delinquency [had not been] established" 
and that "the evidence for a causal link [was] feeble" (Murray, 1976, p. 
65). His report recommended that carefully controlled investigation~ of 
the effects of LD on delinquency be undertaken and that a demonstrat~on 
remediation program be implemented to assess the efficacy of diagnosing 
and treating delinquents with learning disabilities. Similar conclusions 
and recommendations were reached in a study by the General Accounting 
Office. 

In response to these recommendations, NIJJDP funded a research and 
demonstration project to provide empirical data upon which informed 
policy decisions could be made. One grant was awarded to the Association 
for Children with Learning Disabilities (ACLD) to design and conduct a 
remediation program to improve the academic skills and reduce the 
delinquency of learning-disab1ed teenagers who had been officially 
adjudicated as delinquents by a jU,venile court. The National Center for 
State Courts (NCSC) received a second grant to undertake large-scale 
studies of the relationship between LD and delinquency and to carry out 
an extensive evaluation of the effectiveness of the ACLD remediation 
program. In order to obtain as much information as possible about the 
causal effects of LD both age-cross-sectiona1 and longitudinal studies , . 
of the relationship between learning disabilities and del~nquency were 
conducted by NCSC. 
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possible Reasons for a Relationship Between LD and Delinquency 

A number of possible. reasons, or hypotheses, have been advanced to 
explain why there could be a relationship between learning disabilities 
and delinquency. The school failure hypothesis maintains that learning 
disabilities produce academic failure which, in turn, results in 
delinquent behavior. Stated differently, LD indirectly increases 
delinquent behavior because of its negative impact on school performance 
according to this hypothesis. Several explanations have been offered for 
the fact that poor academic achievement may contribute to delinquency. 
First, the negative self-image and sense of frustration resulting from 
failure in school could motivate the learning-disabled student to strike 
back at society in anger and retaliation. This kind of psychological 
reaction, which is frequently referred to as frustration/aggression, 
could make the learning-disabled delinquent especially violence prone. 
Second, as a result of school failure, learning-disabled children might 
be labeled as problem students and grouped with other children who have 
behavior problems. Such negative labeling and association with 
delinquency-prone children could prompt learning-disabled youths to 
engage subsequently in socially troublesome behavior. Third, failure in 
school may decrease the child's attachment, or bond, to school as an 
institution and to teachers as significant adults. The failure-induced 
withdrawal 'of attachment and commitment to socially accepted courses of 
action may be intensified by the active rejection or uncaring attitude of 
school teachers and administrators. Social control theory predicts that 
delinquency would increase among students with LD as their attachment and 
commitment to school diminished. Fourth, learning-disabled teenagers may 
experience economic incentives to commit crimes, especially theft, if 
they anticipate that their poor academic record will make it impossible 
for them to achieve their aspired levels of occupational prestige or 
income. Fifth, by causing the child to be unsuccessful at school, 
learning disabilities could foster the general tendency to attribute 
blame for negative events to others instead of to oneself. Some research 
has suggested that youthful offenders tend to make external rather than 
internal attributions of responsibility for their actions. Anyone or 
combination of these five causal processes could underlie the 
hypothesized indirect effect of LD on delinquent behavior through school 
failure. 

According to the susceptibility hypothesis, children with learning 
disabilities possess certain cognitive and personality characteristics 
which make them more susceptible to opportunities for engaging in 
delinquent activities. Such characteristics include lack of impulse 
control, inability to anticipate the future consequences of actions, poor 
perception of social cues, irritability, suggestibility, and the tendency 
to act out. Proponents of this view argue that these traits, which are 
frequently associated with LD, contribute directly to the development of 
delinquent behavior. 

The susceptibility and school failure hypotheses contend that LD 
(together with other factors) directly or indirectly determines 
delinquent behavior. Assuming that the probability of arrest is a 
function of the frequency and seriousness of delinquent acts, the 
susceptibility and school failure hypotheses would predict a 
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proportionate increase in the probability of arrest for learning-disabled 
youths. The differential arrest hypothesis, however, maintains that even 
for comparable levels of delinquent activity, learning-disabled 
adolescents have a greater risk of being picked up by the police than do 
their non-learning-disabled contemporaries. Two causal processes have 
been proposed as possible explanations for this phenomenon. 
Learning-disabled youths may be more likely than non-laarning-disabled to 
be detected for the same offenses, since they lack the abilities 
necessary to plan strategies to avoid being detected, to dissemble during 
encounters with police (i.e., to conceal their true intentions, feelings, 
or activities), or to comprehend the questions and warnings of law 
enforcement officers. Secondly, the police may pick up, interrogate, and 
arrest learning-disabled adolescents disproportionately, because of the 
tendency of learning-disabled teenagers to be awkward and abrasive in 
social interactions. Previous research has demonstrated that demeanor is 
an extremely important factor in determining whether an arrest will be 
made in routine encounters with the police. It should be noted that it 
is possible for the differential arrest hypothesis to be true even if 
actual delinquent behavior is not increased by learning disabilities. 

Adopting a similar rationale, some have suggested that 
learning-disabled youths have a higher probability of adjudication 
following arrest t~an do their non-learning-disabled cohorts who have 
committed the same offense. The differential adjudication hypothesis 
holds that learning-disabled teenagers who have been charged with a 
violation are at greater risk of adjudication than similarly charged 
non-learning-disabled adolescents. This could result from two different 
causal processes. First, it may be that learning-disabled youths are 
treated differently than their non-Iearning-disabled counterparts by 
juvenile justice officials, because of the cbaracteristics associated 
with learning disabilities, such as social abrasiveness, irritability, 
and lack of self-control. Different treatment could be received from any 
of several officials,'e.g., intake or probation officers, defense or 
prosecuting attor~eys, or judges. Second, learning-disabled youths may 
be at greater risk of adjudication than their non-learning-disabled 
peers, because they lack certain cognitive and social skills. For 
example, youths with LD may be unable to understand the legal 
proceedings, to communicate effectively their perception of events (to 
tell "their side of the storyll), and to dissimulate or play what has been 
called the II s trategy gamell of juvenile justice proceedings. As was noted 
with respect to the differential arrest hypothesis, it is possible for 
the differential adjudication hypothesis to be true regardless of whether 
learning-disabled youth actually commit relatively more delinquent acts. 

It has been hypothesized also that, learning-disabled adolescents 
have a greater risk of being committed to a training school or other 
youth correctional facility than non-Iearning-disabled teenagers who have 
been adjudicated on the same charge(s). For the same reasons outlined 
above for differential adjudication, the differential disposition 
hypothesis contends that learning-disabled youths have a higher 
probability of receiving a severe disposition from the juvenile court. 

Two hypotheses have ~een advanced which maintain that learning 
disabilities do not have a causal effect on delinquency, that is, any 
observed relationship is spurious. According to the sociodemographic 
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Eha~acteristic~ hypothesis, both LD and delinquency are caused by 
soc~od:mograph~: fa:tors,.such as parent education and ethnicity. Thus, 
accor~~ng ~o th~s v~ew, d~fferences in delinquency between 
learn~ng-d~sabled and non-learning-disabled juveniles should be 
attributed to the sociodemographic differences between them rather than 
to the cognitive and social characteristics associated with'LD. 

The response bias hypothesis proposes that actual differences in 
antisocia~ beh~vior do not exist between learning-disabled and 
non-Iearn1ng-d1sabled adolescents. Rather, learning-disabled teenagers 
do not conceal as much of their antisocial behavior as do their 
non-learning-disabled peers when being interviewed. This difference in 
the.tendency to dissemble produces a spurious relationship between LD and 
de~1nquency •. Thus, according to this explanation, non-learning-disabled 
ch1ldren comm1t just as many delinquent acts as learning-disabled ones 
~ut th:y more fr~quently fake the socially desirable response during , 
1nterv1ews. It 1S the lack of this response style among youths with LD 

__ that produce~ the incorrect impression that learning-disabled adolescents 
are more del1nquent. It should be understood that these two spuriousness 
hypotheses are. not necessarily mutually exclusive with the preceding five 
hyp~theses, wh~ch postulate causal relationships between LD and 
del~n~uent.behavior or official delinquency. For example, an empirical 
relat~onsh1p between learning disabilities and delinquency may be due, in 
part, to causal factors and, in part, to spurious factors. 

In this section we have considered seven hypotheses that have been 
advanced as possible explanations for a relationship between LD and 
deli~q~e~cy: Althou~h most of these hypotheses had been proposed before 
the 1n~t~at10n of th~s research, some have grown out of it. Very little 
systemat~c research, other than that carried out by the National Center 
for State Courts, has evaluated any of these hypotheses. Moreover, 
evaluating the hypotheses poses a complex research problem. For example 
finding support for on: of the hypotheses does not reduce the credibilit~ 
of any of the others s~nce they are not mutually exclusive. To test 
effe:tively anyone of the hypotheses requires a data set which permits 
t~st:ng of the compl~te set of hypotheses. Such large data sets are very 
d~ff~cult and expens4ve to obtain. This explains why so few studies of 
the association between LD and delinquency have furnished information 
about the specific reasons for any relationship that was observed. 
Fortunately, the data gathered by NCSC allowed at least a partial test of 
each of the hypotheses to be made. 

Studies of the Relationship Between LD and Delinquency 

Two investigations were conducted to determine whether a relationship 
exists between learning disabilities and delinquency, and, if so, to 
examine the nature of that relationship. Both an age-cross-sectional 
study (based on a sample containing a cross-section of age groups 
me~sured at a single point in time) and a longitudinal investigation (in 
~h~ch a sample was studied over time with measurements made at regular 
1ntervals) were undertaken in order to make the findings as informative 
as possible. In :his.sect~on we.des:ribe firs: th: cross-sectional study 
and then the long1tud~nal ~nvest~gat~on. Impl~cat10ns for public policy 
and future research are presented last. 
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Cross-sectional Study 

Participants in the age-cross-sectional study were boys sampled from 
public schools, juvenile courts, training schools, and departments of 
corrections in the metropolitan areas of Baltimore, Indianapolis, and 
Phoenix during 1977 and 1978. The sample included 973 teenagers from the 
public schools who had not been adjudicated previously according to 
juvenile court records and 970 youths who had been officially adjudicated 
.delinquent by one of the juvenile courts. At the time of data 
collection, 329, or 34%, of the adjudicated delinquents were confined to 
youth correctional institutions. The remaining delinquents were on 
probation or parole or in aftercare supervision. The average age of the 
boys was 15 years. They came from varied ethnic backgrounds: 50% were 
white; 35% were black; 6% were Hisp,',nic; and 7% were members of other 
ethnic groups. . 

Information from school records, standardized test scores, and 
behavioral observations was used to assess learning disabilities. Boys 
were classified as non-learning-disabled either if their records did not 
indicate the presence of learning problems or if any learning problems 
that were found could be attributed to mental retardation, severe 
emotional disturbance, physical handicap, or to the fact that their 
primary language was not English. The remainder of the sample was 
administered a battery of tests by the Educational Testing Service (ETS) 
under contra~t to the National Center for State Courts, from which 
learning disabilities could be diagnosed. The tests included the 
Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children--Revised, the Woodcock Reading 
Mastery Tests, the KeyMath Diagnostic Arithmetic Test, and the Visual 
Motor Gestalt Test. In addition, the tester rated the child's behavior 
during testing for hyperactivity, inattentiveness, and other signs of 
learning disabilities. 

LD classifications were made on the basis of significant 
discrepancies among ability and achievement test scores and the presence 
of perceptual and behavioral problems. In general, a two-year difference 
between ability as measured by the IQ test and achievement in reading and 
arithmetic was diagnostic of learning disabilities. To increase the 
consistency and objectivity of LD diagnoses, the classification rules 
were incorporated into a computer program which processed the test scores 
and behavioral observation ratings. Any youth who achieved at or above 
the expected grade level for his age on the achievement tests or whose 
full-scale IQ score was less than 69 was automatically classified as 
non-learning disabled by the program. Using this procedure, 512, or 26%, 
of the sample were classified as learning disabled. Examination of the 
test scores revealed that a large majority of these learning-disabled 
adolescents had much better quantitative, or performance, skills than 
verbal competence. 

Each youth was interviewed to obtain information about his 
involvement in delinquent activities, prior encounters with the police, 
attitude toward school, tendency to give socially desirable responses, 
and sociodemographic characteristics. In addition, a search of the 
juvenile court records was made in each of the cities to gather 
information about each boy's official involvement with the juvenile 
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justice system. From these data, measures of frequency and seriousness 
of self-reported delinquent behavior, previous arrests, school attitude, 
social desirability response tendency, and previous adjudications were 
constructed. 

.Ad~anced sta~istical techniques, including causal modeling and 
10g~s~~C r:gress~on, were utilized to detect the presence of a 
relat~onsh~p between learning disabilities and delinquency and to 
evaluate ~he hypotheses set out in the preceding section. With data 
gathered ~n.a nonexperim:ntal or survey research design, such as the one 
used for th~s cross:sect~onal study, it is impossible to prove cause and 
effect: .The.analyt~c methods that we employed provided a means of 
determ~n~ng ~f the dat~ were consistent ~ a set of causal hypotheses. 
They also ga~e us t~e ~mportant capability to reject hypotheses about 
causal relat~ons wh~ch were not consistent with the data. In general 
however, data may be consistent with more than one set of caus-l ' 
~ypothese~. Some caution, therefore, needs to be exercised wh:n 
l.nterpretl.ng the results of our causal analyses. In sum causa'l analysis 
enabl:d us ~o dete~ine which causal hypotheses were con~istent and which 
were l.nCOnslstent w:th th~ dat?, but it could not be used to prove that 
any causal hypothes~s, whl.ch m~ght have been consistent the data was--in 
fact--true. ' 

The evidence for the existence of a relationship between LD and 
self-reported delinquent behavior was statistically significant· that . 
the observed relationship was not likely to have been the produ~t of ~s, 
chance events in sampling or measurement. Learning-disabled adolescents 
rep?rte? that th:y ~ad committed an average of 266 delinquent acts during 
the:r l~ves. Th~s ~s 81 more than the corresponding mean number of 
dell.nquent acts for the non-learning-disabled participants (185). 
Altho~gh the mean diff:rence in seriousness of general delinquent 
behav:or.b:tween learnlng-disabled and non-learning-disabled groups was 
n~t s~gn~flcant, the groups did differ significantly in frequency of 
v~olent acts,.:.g., assault with a dangerous weapon and gang fighting, in 
amount of marlJuana and alcohol use, and in number of school discipline 
problems. 

Learning disabilities were also strongly r~lated to official 
delinquency •. Weighting the sample to make it rep~esent~~ive of the U.S. 
yo~th.populat~on, we found that the probability of being officially 
ad~ud:cat:d for learning-disabled boys was .09, while the probability of 
adJud~catl.on.wa~ only .04 for their non-learning-disabled peers. Thus, 
t~e result~ ~nd:cat: ~h~t on a national basis 9 of every 100 young males 
w~~h learnl.ng dl.~ab~ll.t~es.ha~e been officially adjudicated delinquent. 
~lS contrasts wlth the adJud~cation rate of boys who are not learning 
dls~bled, which indicates that only 4 per 100 have become official 
de~ln~uents. Expressed in a different form, the odds of being 
adJudlcat:d we:e 220% greater for learning-disabled than 
non-learnlng-dlsabled adolescents. The odds ratio for being taken into 
custod~ by the pol~ce.was similarly greater for the participants with 
LD: ~l.nally, t~e l.ncldence of learning disabilities among the 
adJud~cated de~~nquents was 36%, indicating that a substantial proportion 
o~ th~ ~o~ulat~on of official delinquents is handicapped by learning 
dlsabllltl.es. 
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The statistical results led to the rejection of the spuriousness 
hypotheses concerning sociodemographic characteristics and,resp~nse 
bias. Differences between learning-disabled and non-l?a:n~ng-d~sabled 
groups in mean self-reported delinquency and in,probabL~Lt~ of 
adjudication were somewhat reduced, but were stLll statLstLcally 
significant, after the effects of soc~oeconomic st~t~s, intactness of the 
family, number of children in the famlly, and ethn~c~ty had been , , 
controlled statistically. Thus, only a minor po~tl0n of the assoc:atl0n 
between LD and delinquent behavior could be attrlbuted,to,the spurl0us, 
influence of the particular sociodemographic characterlst~cs meas~red 1n 
this study. The response bias hypothesis was rejected on the bas1s of 
similar results. lhe conjecture that learning-disabled youths would 
conceal less of their delinquent activities during the assessment 
interview was not confirmed. 

Four of the remaining five hypotheses received support from the 
statistical analysis. First, using (positive-negative) attitude toward~ 
school as an indicator of school failure, the findings s~pported,the , 
hypothesis that learning disabilities produced school fal~ure wh1ch, Ln 
turn led to delinquent behavior. Even though the analysls demonstrated 
that'the school failure hypothesis was consistent with the data, there 
was not sufficient information available tO,determine wh~ch,speci~ic 
causal processes, e.g., frustration!aggressLon or econom1C Lncentlves, 
were the bases of this effect. 

Second, the susceptibility hypothesis was supported by results 
indicating that some of the effect of LD on delinquent behavior occurred 
directly, i.e., without being mediated by school fa~lu~e. This, 
significant result strongly sug~est: :hat chara:t:rlstlcs assoClated with 
learning disabilities, such as lnabLllty to antlclpate future 
.~onsequences of actions and irritability, contributed directly to 
delinquent behavior. Analyses were conducted to d~termine if, some groups 
of learning-disabled adolescents were more suscept:b~e to dellnquency 
than others. No differences in degree of vulnerabllLty were found for 
groups varying in age, ethnicity, or socioeconomic status. 

Third the results were consistent with the differential arrest 
hypothesi~. Learning-disabled youths were more likely to have been 
arrested than were their non-Iearning-disabled c~unterparts who re?orted 
committing offenses with equal fr:quency an~ serl0us~ess. The avallable 
data did not permit us to ascertaln the baS1S for thlS r 7sult: Among 
other reasons, it may have occurred because of the lea~nlng-dl:abl:d, 
child's impaired intellectual ability to es7ape detectlon,and ln~blilty 
to dissemble during encounters with the pO~lce. ~ternatlv:ly, lt may 
have occurred as a result of the policeman s negatlve reactLon to the 
learning-disabled child's abrasive behavior. 

Fourth, the differential adjudication hypothesis received strong 
confirmation. Even when differences in sociodemographic ba~kground, 
frequency and seriousness of self-reported,de~inquent behavlor, and 
probability of arrest were controlled statlstlcal~YJ ,t~e , 
learning-disabled teenagers in the sample had a,SlgnlflcantlY,hlghe: 
probability of being officially adjudic~ted ~ell~q~e~t than d:d thelr 
peers who were not handicapped by learnlng dlsabLllt1es. It LS not clear 
which causal process was at work. We can not determine, for example, 
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whether learning-disabled youths were treated differently by juvenile 
justice officials or whether the cognitive or communication deficits of 
learning-disabled youths prevented them from effectively defending 
themselves. Obviously, however, some of these kinds of processes were at 
work. 

The differential disposition hypothesis was rejected. After 
officially adjudicated groups of learning-disabled and 
non-learning-disabled boys were equated statistically for differences in 
background characteristics and delinquent behavior, there was no evidence 
that the learning-disabled delinquents had a greater likelihood of being 
confined to a corrections facility. Thus, for comparable offenses 
learning-disabled and non-learning-disabled youths received equally 
severe punishments. 

In summary, the results of the causal analyses indicated that 
learning disabilities increased the frequency of self-reported delinquent 
behavior and the probability of arrest and adjudication. The boys with 
LD had significantly higher overall rates of delinquent behavior. 
Learning-disabled youths were especially more likely than their 
non-learning-disabled peers to have committed violent offenses and theft, 
to have used alcohol and marijuana, and to have been more disruptive in 
school. The likelihood of having been arrested and adjudicated was 
substantially higher for the teenagers handicapped by learning 
disabilities. The greater delinquency of learning-disabled teenagers 
could not be explained on the basis of sociodemographic characteristics 
or tendency to disclose socially disapproved behaviors. These results 
led to the rejection of the sociodemographic characteristics and response 
bias hypotheses and to the conclusion that the LD-delinquency 
relationship was not spurious. The data were consistent with the school 
failure hypothesis showing that boys afflicted by learning disabilities 
had experienced greater school failure (as indicated by more negative 
attitudes toward school), and that this failure in school contributed to 
increases in delinquent conduct. Also supported by the data was the 
susceptibility hypothesis, which held that among boys who had equally 
poor school attitudes, those with LD would engage in more frequently in 
criminal activities. This result suggests that cognitive and personality 
characteristics associated with learning disabilities, such a~ lack of 
impulse control and irritability, contributed directly to increases in 
delinquency. 

For comparable offenses learning-disabled youths had higher 
probabilities of arrest and adjudication than teenagers who were not 
learning disabled. The differential arrest and adjudication hypotheses, 
therefore, were the differential rates of arrest and adjudication for the 
same illegal acts suggested that the cognitive and social deficiencies of 
le~rning-disabled teenagers, such as poor verbal skills and social 
abrasiveness, may have prevented them from contributing effectively to 
their defense in juvenile justice proceedings or from receiving the same 
treatment accorded youths who did not suffer the negative effects of LD. 
Among adjudicated delinquents, however, those with LD were not more 
likely to receive a more severe disposition from the court. Thus, the 
differential disposition hypothesis failed to receive support. 
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Longitudinal Investigation 

The sample for the longitudinal study comprised 351 boys from the 
group of 973 official nondelinquents ~ontained in the cross-sectional 
sample, who had been selected from the public,schoo~s of Baltimo~e, , 
Indianapolis and Phoenix. These boys were re~nterv~ewed conc:rn~ng the~r 
delinquent behavior and school attitude at one- and two-year ~ntervals 
after initial testing. In addition, court records were se:rched for 
information about any official contacts the boys had had wLth the 
juvenile court during the two-year period following the initial data 
collection. At the outset of the study the mean age of the follow-up 
sample was 14 years. It had the following ethnic composition: 60% 
white 27% black and 13% other minority. The sample contained 57 boys, 
or 16% who were'classified as learning disabled. The objective of this 
investigation was to determine if,learning disabi~iti:s wer: related to 
delinquency by observing whether ~ncreases over t~me :n de~~nquent 
behavior and adjudications were greater for the learn~ng-d~sabled than 
the non-Iearning-disabled boys. 

The results of the longitudinal analyses generally agreed with those 
obtained from the cross-sectional study. LD and indices of delinquent 
behavior were significantly related, such that the average increase in 
frequency and seriousness of self-reported delinquent beha~ior ~as 
significantly greater for learning-disabled than non-learn~ng-d~sabled 
boys. In addition, the learning-disabled participants had a . 
significantly higher probability of bei~g app~ehe~ded.by the pol~c: , 
during the two years of the study. Dur~ng th~s t~me ~n~erva~, petlt~ons 
(i.e., official charges) were filed for 9% of the learn~ng-d~s~bled 
participants and 4% of the non-learning-disabled youths accord~ng to the 
court records review. These percentages are exactly the s~me,as those, 
obtained in the cross-sectional comparison (above). The 5% d~fference ~n 
this case, however, was n~t statistically reliable because of the smaller 
sample size and consequent reduction in statistical power. 

The differences between learning-disabled and non-learning-disabled 
teenagers in mean change in self-reported de~inque~t behavior , remained 
$ignificant even after possible differences 1n socLodemograph~c 
backgrounds and tendencies to give s9cially approved respo~ses were 
controlled statistically. Thus, the hypotheses about spur~ousness of the 
LD-delinquency relationship due to sociodemographic characteristics and 
response bias were rejected. 

The school failure hypothesis was not confirmed, because in,the 
longitudinal sample learning disabilities were not associated w~th more 
negative attitudes toward school. It should ~e noted, however, that, the 
range of individual differences in school att~tude was great:y restr~cted 
in the longitudinal sample in comparison to the range found ~n the 
cross-sectional sample. This could easily account for the small mean 
difference in school attitude (failure) between learning-disabled and 
non-learning-disabled participants. 

Results showed that the susceptibility hypothesis was consistent with 
the data. The direct contribution of LD to the increase in delinquent 
behavior was statistically significant for the seriousness measure and 
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margina~ly significant for the frequency index. Thus, as officially 
non-del~~quent boys advanced through the teenage years, those handicapped 
by ~earn~ng disabilities experienced significantly greater increases in 
?el~~quency. It ~eems r:asonable to infer that the cognitive and social 
~mp~lrm~mts a.sso:~ated w~~h, LD contributed directly to the growth of 
a~t~soc~al,bena~~or: ,~d~t~onal analyses indicated that among children 
wlth l:arnlng dlsabll~t~es those,from families with higher parental 
educatlon and occupatlonal prest1ge and those that were white were most 
vulnerab~e to the :ffect~ of LD. These groups evidenced significantly 
greater ~ncreases 1n dellnquent behavior over time than did their peers. 

As i~ the cr?ss-sectional study, the differential arrest hypothesis 
was cons~stent w1th the data. Among adolescents with similar 
sociodemographic characteristics who had committed comparable offenses 
those ~u~fering f:om learning disabilities had a significantly higher ' 
probab~llty of be~ng arrested. In fact, the odds of being taken into 
custody were 200% greater for the learning-disabled than the 
non-learning-disabled teen~~ers. This result agrees closely with that 
reported for the cross-sect1onal study. Partial support was ob~ained for 
the differential adjudication hypotheses. Learning-disabled youths who 
had been arrested did have a greater likelihood of being officially 
adjudicated than did their non-learning-disabled peers who had committed 
comparable offenses. However, the actual number of cases was too small 
to permit statistically reliable conclusions. Finally as in the 

' , 
cross-sect~onal study the differential disposition hypothesis was not 
supported. 

~n summa~, the results of the longitudinal analyses were generally 
co~s~stent w~th tho~e of,the,c:o~s-sectional s~udy. ~ere was convincing 
ev~dence that learn~ng dlsab~l~t~es were assoc1ated w~th increases in 
delinquent activities and official contacts with the juvenile justice 
system. Furthermore, this association was not explainable on the basis 
of sociodemographic characteristics or tendency to give socially approved 
respo?ses. ,Since,learn~ng-disabled and non-learning-disabled boys did 
not dlffer ~n the1r attltudes toward school, the hypothesized indirect 
effect of LD on delinquent behavior through school failure could not be 
confirmed. Learning disabilities did make a significant direct 
contribut~on to increases over time in illegal activities, suggesting 
that the ~ntellectual and personality impairments associated with LD 
played an important role in producing delinquent behavior. The results 
also indicated that the negative effects of LD in fostering delinquency 
were more pronounc:d for some subgroups than others. Specifically, 
youths who were wh1te or who from families with higher parental education 
and,occupational prestige experienced relatively larger increases in 
dellnquent behavior. The probability of official contacts with the 
juven~le j~stice system for comparable offenses was higher for the 
learn1ng-d1sabled than the non-learning-disabled participants. The 
results were statistically significant for the likelihood of being 
arrested and almost significant for the probability of being 
adjudicated. Whether these differences were due to the cognitive 
defic~encies of the learning-disabled adolescents or to the negative 
r:act~ons of law enforcement and juvenile justice personnel to teenagers 
wLth L~ ~r to both :ould pot be ascertained. Following adjudication, the 
probabll1ty of conf1nement to a youth correctional institution did not 
differ significantly for learning-disabled and llon-learning-disabled boys. 
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Implications 

The findings of the cross-sectional and longitudinal studies of the 
,relationship between learning disabilities and delinquency carry 
important implications for the design of future research and the 
formulation of public policy. NIJJDP funded these investigations in 
order to obtain a definitive answer to the question of whether there was 
a link between LD and self-reported and official delinquency. The 
results summarized above should resolve the issue for all practical· 
purposes. The strong evidence for a relationship between learning 
disabilities and delinquency should prove convincing to researchers, 
educational practitioners, juvenile justice officials, and policymakers. 
The findings indicate that the relationship is quite complex, reflecting 
such factors as school failure, susceptibility, and differential arrest 
and adjudication. By and large, the data Were consistent with cal:.sal 
hypotheses which describe the general ways in which learning disabilities 
contribute directly and indirectly to delinquent behavior. Of course, LD 
is only one among many causes of delinquency. Only a relatively small 
proportion of the youth population is affected by LD. Within this group, 
however, learning disabilities appear to be one of the important causes 
of delinquency. 

Compared with previous investigations of the Ln-delinquency 
relationship, the present studies include the largest and most 
representative samples, the most comprehensive assessments of learning 
disabilities and delinquency, the most systematic research designs and 
procedures, and the most sophisticated statistical analyses. In an era 
of diminishing resources to support research, it seems highly doubtful 
that any study of sufficient scope to challenge the authority of the 
cross-sectional and longitudinal investigations reported herein will be 
funded. Although additional research is certainly needed, it is 
recommended that the present findings, in combination with the other 
research done to date, be used to guide the formulation of juvenile 
justice and educational policy. We believe that this research provides a 
sound basis for informed action. 

The findings demonstrate that adolescents handicapped by learning 
disabilities are a relatively high risk group for delinquency. This 
implies that juvenile justice, human services, and educational agencies 
should target special prevention and rehabilitation programs for this 
pop~lation. Learning-disabled youths comprise a substantial percentage 
of those who have been officially adjudicated, with most estimates 
falling in the 30%-50% range. Some reh~bilitation programs, such as the 
ACLD remediation program (see below), have proven effective in 
remediating academic deficiencies and reducing future delinquency. 
Although further research is needed to identify the specific causal 
processes by which LD affects delinquency, we should not wait until the 
locus of causation has been completely circumscribed before embarking 
upon expanded prevention and rehabilitation programs. 

Remediation programs can be designed to address several of the 
hypothesized ~ausal processes simultaneously. The availability of these 
kinds of reh~bilitation services should be expanded. Most practitioners 
and researchi~rs believe that it is important to identify and offer 
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special services to learning-disabled children before they become 
official delinquents; that is, while they are still at an early age. 
Although there is no firm evidence to support this contention, such a 
prevention strategy for predelinquent learning-disabled children is 
reasonable enough to warrant immediate implementation and evaluation. In 
order to be optimally effective, special delinquency control and 
prevention programs for learning-disabled children and adolescents will 
require the close cooperation and coordination of juvenile justice, 
educational, and youth services agencies. 

Learning-disabled youths' relatively greater probability of arrest 
and adjudication for offenses comparable to those of 
non-learning-disabled teenagers suggests that special court services may 
be needed to offset the disadvantage suffered by this handicapped group. 
Training programs on the difficulties confronted by learning-disabled 
youths in the juvenile justice system could be helpful in augmenting the 
skills of police and probation officers, prosecutors, defense attorneys, 
and judges to deal effectively with this group of youthful offenders. 
Thoughtful consideration ought to be given to special court procedures 
for handling learning-disabled youths. Recently several of these have 
been proposed, and some courts have adopted them already. 

Having noted the significant policy implications deriving from the 
cross-sectional and longitudinal studies, it is no,.; appropriate to 
consider briefly the continuing gaps in our knowledge about LD and 
delinquency. These very much need to be addressed by future research. 
Six questions, ranked in approximate order of importance~ are proposed 
for further study. First, which specific causal processes underlie the 
relationship between learning disabilities and self-reported and official 
delinquency? A variety of factors have been ouggested as the basis for 
the school failure, susceptibility, differential arrest, and differential 
adjudication hypotheses. For example, frustration/aggression, labeling, 
association, bonding, economic inc~ntives, attribution of responsibility, 
inability to anticipate future consequences of acts, irritability, social 
abrasiveness, inability to dissimulate, and lack of verbal comprehension 
and communication skills have been proposed. Although it is 
theoretically possible that all of these (and more) could be involved, it 
is likely that only a few play comparatively major roles. It is of 
paramount importance to determine the relative influences of these causal 
processes. This information is necessary in order to design prevention 
and rehabilitation programs which are maximally efficient. Research to 
obtain this information would be difficult to design and carry out 
effectively. However, the results would have great value and would be 
useful in understanding the causal dynamics of delinquency--not just the 
delinquency of those with learning disabilities. 

Second, do learning-disabled students commit a disproportionate 
number of the violent offenses in schools? Results of the 
cross-sectional study revealed that boys with learning disabilities 
engaged in more violence, e.g., assault with a dangerous weapon and gang 
fighting, and experienced more school discipline problems than their 
non-Iearning-disabled peers. This suggests the possibility that the 
school might be the site of much of the learning-disabled adolescent's 
aggression. If school failure produces frustration and anger, then one 
might expect that much of it would be vented in close spatial and 
temporal proximity to school. 
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Third, do learning-disabled juvenile offenders h~v: a h~gher. . 
probability of becoming career youthfu~ and adult :r~m~na~s. C~ns~der~ng 
the intellectual impairments and negat~ve personal~ty tra~ts wh~ch 
frequently characterize learning-disabled adolescents, it is reasonable 
to suppose that they have less capability than the average offender to 
withdraw from a pattern of crime once it has.b:en ~tarted •. The,general 
lack of appropriate remedial and other rehab~l~tat~ve serv~ces ~ncreases 
the plausibility of the hypothesis tha: learning-di~a~led youthful 
offenders are at greater risk of becom1ng career cr1m~nals than are 
non-Iearning-disabled delinquents. 

Fourth are there particular intellectual, personality, social, 
educationai or family characteristics which either mitigate the 
deleterious' effects of LD or make the individu~l m?re v~lnera?le ~o 
them? The results of one analysis in the long~tud1nal ~~ves~1gat10n 
indicated that learning-disabilities made a bigger contr~but~on to the 
growth of delinquency in children from mid~le-class famil~es t~an they 
did to the development of delinquent behav10r amon~ learn~ng-d1sa?led 
children from lower-class families. Perhaps the m1ddle-class fam1ly , 
placed greater stress on achievement or ~ostered the development of ~1gh 
self-expectations of school success. Th1S co~ld have pr~duced relat1vely 
more strain and delinquency when the youth fa1led academ~cally as a 
result of his learning disabilities. Conceivably there is a wide array 
of personality,. cognitive, social~ ~nd other att:ibut7s which serve to 
increase or decrease the vulnerab111ty of the ch~ld w~th LD. For 
example one might suspect that learning-disabled children are more 
likely ~o have conflictual relations with their paren:s or tO,be a~used 
by them. The hyperactivity, irritability, and lack 0: ~ttent~on of , 
children with LD could be expected occasionally to el~c~t strong negat~ve 
parental reactions. ?ocia~ control theo~ would p:edict highe~ rates of 
delinquency for learn~ng-d~sabled youths 1f they d1d not exper1ence the 
warm and supportive relations needed to bond, or attach, them strongly to 
their families. Learning-disabled children who have been abused may 
become exceptionally vulnerable to environmental s~ress, pee~ pressures, 
and other influences and, consequently, disproport~~nately v101ent. It 
would be extremely valuable to know what factors he1ghten or decrease the 
vulnerability of children with LD. With this knowledge, the 
learning-disabled youths at greatest risk for delinquency could be 
identified and given special assistance. It might event be the cas~ that 
some of the mitigating traits could be trained as part of a prevent10n or 
rehabilitation strategy. 

Fifth, can a method for assessing the presence of learning 
disabilities be devised which is faster and less costly but equally valid 
and reliable? The assessment technique developed for this research 
project required a professionally trained examiner t~ administer ~our 
individual tests of intelligence, achievement, and v~sual percept~on and 
to carefully evaluate the adolescent's behavior while taking the tests. 
Following testing, which usually lasted for 3.5 hours, the tests had to 
be scored by a specially trained professional. Then th~ test scores,were 
entered into a computer to be objectively evaluated by a program, wh~ch 
consisted of rules for defining and counting significant discrepancie: 
between the scores. This assessment procedure is probably too expens~ve, 
time-consuming, and demanding of expertise, which is in relatively short 
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supply, to be useful for large-scale prevention or even relatively 
limited remediation programs. Clearly the. need exists for a method that 
provides quick, accurate, and inexpensive identification of learning 
disabilities. Exploratory analyses of the test data from the 
cross-sectional sample suggest that reliable assessments could be made on 
the basis of considerably less information. It seems possible to devise 
objective, reliable, and accurate means of assessing learning 
disabilities from the kind~ of Scores usually contained in school records 
or from a quick test (requiring less than one hour to complete), which 
teachers or probation officers could be easily trained to administer and 
score. The development of this type of assessment procedure would 
greatly facilitate implementation of the preceding policy recommendations 
and investigation of the questions proposed for future research~ 

Sixth, do learning disabilities affect girls in .the same way as they 
do boys? The cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses were based only 
on data from mal~ adolescents. Are girls who suffer from learning 
disabilities at greater,risk for delinquency than their 
non-Iearning-disabled peers? Although the percentage of girls who are 
officially delinquent and the percentage of girls who are 
learning-disabled are appreciably smaller than the corresponding 
percentages for boys, the question is, nonetheless, socially 
significant. Rationales can be advanced which would lead one to predict 
that LD would have both greater and lesser effects on girls than boys. 
Certainly this issue deserves to be resolved in the only way possible--by 
empirical study. 

While there are numerous other issues which could be raised, this 
section concludes having presented six questions which are deemed to be 
of utmost importance. Now we consider the evaluation of the ACLD 
academic ~emediation program. 

Effectiveness of the ACLD Remediation Program 

Under the sponsorship of NIJJDP, the Association for Children with 
Learning Disabilities (ACLD) developed and conducted a program of 
remedial instruction for official delinquents with learning disabilities 
from 1977 to 1979. The major goals of the remediation program were to 
improve academic achievement and to prevent or control future 
delinquency. The National Center for State Courts was commissioned by 
NIJJDP to evaluate the effectiveness of the ACLD remediation program 
while working closely with the ACLD staff responsible for designing and 
implementing the program. 

Design of the Program 

The remediation prog1:am was based on an academic treatment model that 
provided direct instrucr.ion in the youth's functional areas of greatest 
learning deficiency, e.g., expressive language, reading, or arithmetic. 
Trained specialists in 1~4rning disabilities worked with participants 
individually or in small groups. Typically remedial sessions, which 
lasted approximately 50 minutes, were held twice weekly in convenient 
loca-tions, $;;ch as public schools, training schools, and community 
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centers. The LD specialist and participant worked to improve the youth's 
academic skills and his or her attitude toward school. A 
performance-based educational model was adopted, in which clear learning 
goals were established individually for each participant, curriculum 
materials were-carefully chosen to be compatible with the adolescent's 
strongest learning modality (visual, auditory, tactile, or motor), and 
teaching strategies and goals were constantly re-evaluated on the basis 
of regular objective assessments of the child's progress. 

ACLD used the school failure hypothesis to provide the rationale for 
the academic treatment program. It was assumed that learning 
disabilities cause school failure, which produces strain, frustration, 
and negative self-concept; these, in turn, result in delinquency. Thus, 
in this "strain" version of the school failure hypothesis, LD was 
conceived as an indirect cause of delinquency, its effect being 
transmitted indirectly through poor academic performance. It was 
hypothesized that future delinquency could be controlled or prevented by 
remediating the academic deficiencies of learning-disabled delinquents. 
Remedial instruction would increase learning skills and decrease academic 
failure, which, consequently, would reduce the likelihood of future 
delinquent behavior and adjudication. 

Method of Program Evaluation 

The evaluation research was designed as a true experiment in which 
teenegers who had been officially adjudicated delinquent were randomly 
assigned in approximately equal numbers to the remediation group or to a 
control condition. Members of the remediation group participated for 
varying lengths of time, ranging from a few weeks to two years. The 
average amount of instruction received was 30 hours. Members of both 
remediation and control groups continued to receive whatever regular or 
special educational services were normally available to them. The 
instructional program was offered to the remediation group participants 
as a supplement to their usual programs. 

Male participants were drawn from the sample of official delinquents 
in the cross-sectional study. Female participants were selected by the 
same procedure from th~ same juvenile courts and training schools 
described earlier for the male cross-sectional sample. The original plan 
had been to include in the evaluation only delinquents classified as 
learning disabled by the computerized decision rules. Logistical 
problems, however, caused the inclusion of some low achieving, but not 
learning-disabled, participants. Most of the analyses summarized in this 
report used data from only the participants with LD. 

Before remediation commenced, all members of the remediation and 
control groups were pretested under the supervision of ETS on the KeyMath 
Diagnostic Arithmetic Test and the Woodcock Reading Mastery Test. In 
addition, some of the participants were administered a story-writing test 
specifically constructed for this study to measure written language 
expression. As described above for the cross-sectional study, 
participants were interviewed concerning their previous delinquent 
activities and attitude toward school. 
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At the conclusion of remediation, approximately one year after its 
start, the KeyMath, Woodcock, and story-writing tests were readministered 
to the members of the remediation and control groups. In addition, 
posttest measurements were made of school attitudes and self-reported 
delinquent behavior. A survey of court records yield~d information about 
the participants' official contacts with the juvenile courts before and 
during the remediation program. Pretest and posttest data were available 
for 120 learning-disabled members of the remediation group and for 110 
learning-disabled members of the control group. This sample, which 
consisted primarily (89%) of males, was ethnically diverse: 45% were 
white; 38% were black; 10% were Hispanic; 6% were American I~dian; and 1% 
were members of other ethnic groups. The average age at the beginning of 
the study was 15.2 years, spanning a range from 12 to 17 years. Pretest 
and posttest data were also available for 59 non-learning-disabled 
participants, 33 of whom received remediation and 26 of whom were in the 
control condition. 

Several advanced statistical methods--including generalized, 
piece-wise, and logistic regression, multivariate analysis of covariance, 
and causal models--were used to address a variety of questions concerning 
the effects of remedial instruction. Three general questions were 
answered in the evaluation. First, did remedial -.nstruction improve the 
academic achievement of the le~rning-disabled del_nquents? Second, was 
self-reported and official delinquency reduced by the remediation? 
Third, did increases in academic skills lead to decreases in delinquency? 

Educational Improvement as a Result of Remediation 

The data analyses revealed several effects of remediation on 
educational change. Modest overall gains in scholastic achievement due 
to remedial instruction were readily observable for the learning-disabled 
participants. The remediatioc group showed greater relative gain than 
the control on every test of educational achievement, although the 
differences did not reach the levels required for statistical 
significance for every test. As is typically found in evaluations of 
instructional methods, the tests designed specifically for the evaluation 
proved more sensitive to the effects of remediation than the standardized 
tests. Greatest improvements were observed in the areas of written 
language expression and arthmetic. 

Additional analyses indicated that the effectiveness of remediation 
both the amount of instruction received and certain personal and 
intellectual characteristics of the participants. There was evidence 
that gains in achievement did not rise in a smooth incremental fashion as 
the number of hours of remediation increased. Instead, there was a 
substantial increase (jump) in educational improvement after a certain 
amount (threshold) of remedial instruction had been provided. 
Significant threshold effects were obtained for reading and written 
language expression. In general, educational gains were nonexistent 
below the threshold but significant beyond the threshold values, which 
typically fell in the range of 55 to 65 hours of instruction. Thus, the 
form of the relationship between academic change and amount of 
remediation could be described as a step function, where substantial and 
equal improvement occurred for those participants receiving at least the 
threshold level of instruction. 
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Remediation proved to be especially effective in fostering 
school-related skills among learning-disabled youths with particular 
characteristics. Subsamples varying in age, ethnicity, IQ, and pretest 
achievement level differed significantly in average Woodcock reading and 
KeyMath arithemitic gains. Among teenagers with low performance aptitude 
(IQ scores from 64 to 88), remediation was most effective in raising the 
arithmetic and reading scores of those who were 12 through 15 years of 
age. For teenagers ~ith high performance IQ (103 to 130), however, those 
who were 16 or older improved relatively more during remediation. 
Although there were slight variations in this pattern on the Woodcock 
test for different ethnic groups and for participants who differed in 
initial skill level, the same major pattern was evident for most ethnic 
and pretest subgroupings. In many instances the ma,gnitudes of the 
differences in mean change between remediation and control subgroups were 
large. For example, the differences were in excess of one grade 
equivalent unit on the KeyMath and one standard deviation on the 
Woodcock. Thus, remediation produced substantial gains for certain 
subgroups which were distinguishable in terms of their age, IQ, ethnicity 
and initial skill level. These findings for reading and math are 
consistent with the results of a growing body of educational research 
which has found that treatment effects often depend upon the aptitudes 
and other social characteristics of students. Finally, in contrast to 
these findings it should be noted that remediation proved uniformly 
effective in raising written language skills and uniformly ineffective in 
enhancing school attitude for all of the learning-disabled participants 
regardless of their age, ethnicity, IQ, or pretest score. 

As assessment of the implementation of the remediation program 
indicated that instruction was accurately targeted to the participant's 
area of greatest deficiency. For example, those with verbal deficits 
received relatively more tutoring in reading and spelling, while those 
with poor initial arithmetic skills were giv'en more remediation in 
computation, fractions, etc. For the entire program about 58% of 
instructional time was devoted to reading and language skill development, 
and 25% was spent on improving arithmetic skills. Several analyses 
indicated that differential attrition did not threaten the integrity of 
the evaluation design. 

One final finding of interest concerned the relative effectiveness of 
remediation for the learning-disabled and non-learning-disabled 
participants. (Recall that a small number of non-learning-disabled 
delinquents had been inadvertantly assigned to remediation and control 
conditions). The results suggested that those delinquents with I.D may 
have experienced greater educational improvement as a result of remedial 
instruction than their counterparts who were low achievers but did not 
have the significant discrepancies among their test scores that were 
required in order to be classified as learning disabled. 

In summary, remedial instruction produced modest overall gains in 
scholastic achievement. In general, however, the effectiveness of 
remediation depended upon the amount of remedial instruction received and 
the personal and intellectual attributes of the participants. 
Educational improvement was greater for those participants who received a 
minimum of 55 to 60 hours of instruction. In general, remediation 
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produced larger academic gains among younger-low IQ and among older-high 
IQ subgroups. Participants with LD appeared to derive greater benefit 
from the program than those who were low achievers but not classified as 
learning disabled. There was little evidence that remediation enhanced 
attitude toward school. 

Delinquency Reduction as a Result of Remediation 

. ~:rall~ the remediation and control groups did not differ 
s1gn1f1cantly in average delinquency reduction except on one measure of 
recidivism, number of official charges. The results indicated however 
that signifi7ant reductions in self-reported and official deli~quency did 
occu: depend1ng upon the amount of remediation received and the personal 
and 1ntellectual attributes of the participants' 

The relationship between relative reduction in delinquency and amount 
i:>f remediation could be characterized as a step-down function in which a 
substantial decrease in delinquency occurred after a threshold level of 
instruction had been received. The threshold value was 40 hours for the 
self-reported measures of antisocial behavior j and 50 hours for the three 
measures of official involvement with the juvenile courts. In sum, the 
threshold analyses indicated that remediation consisting of at least 40 
to 50 hours of instruction was significantly effective in preventing or 
controlling future delinquency. 

Analyses were carried out to determine if the effect of remediation 
on delinq~en:y also varied a~ a function of some of the participants' 
chara~ter1st1cs. The effect1veness of the remediation program in 
reduc1ng both self-reported and official delinquency was found to depend 
upon the age, performance IQ, ethnicity, and prior history of delinquency 
of ~he learning-di~ab~ed participants. On measures of self-reported 
de11n~uency, remed1at10n proved more effective in reducing the delinquent 
behav:or.of t~os: ~ouths who had low pretreatment delinquency scores. 
Remed1at10n s1gn1f1cantly reduced the official delinquency of several 
sub~roups of the ~am~le as measured by number of adjudicated charges, 
senousn,;ss of adJud1ca.t:d ::harges, and severity of dispositions. Among 
the.e~h~1c groups, remed1at10n was more efficacious in reducing the 
rec1d1v1sm of blacks than of whites or other minorities. As with 
self-reported delinquency, remediation produced more beneficial outcomes 
for ?art~cipants.w~th low initial levels of official delinquency. When 
cons1der1n~ the J01nt effects of ethnicity and pretest delinquency, a 
more comp11cated pattern emerged. Remediation was effective in 
preventing further official delinquency for white participants who were 
younger (12-14 years of age) and had lower pretest scores of other 
minority delinquents who were older (16-17 years of age) ~nd had higher 
pretest scores, and of black teenagers at all age and pretest levels. 
Finally, learning-disabled youths with below average performance IQ 
scores (less than 100) decreased their official delinquency as a result 
of their participation in the remediation program. 

These results provide substantial support for the contention that 
und~r certain conditions remediation can be effective in reducing 
del~nquency. As reported above, beneficial effects of remediation for 
var10US subgroups of the sample were also observed with respect to 
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improvement in academic achievement. The subgroups which gained most in 
educational skills as a result of remediation, however, were not the same 
subgroups for which remediation produced the largest reductions in 
delinquency. As a final note to this section, it is perhaps important to 
discuss the analyses comparing the effects of remediation for 
learning-disabled and non-learning-disabled p~rticipants. Th: :esu~ts . 
indicated that reductions in delinquency attrlbutable to partlc1pat1on 1n 
the remediation program were significantly greater for those delinquents 
identified as learning disabled than for those low achieving delinquents 
who were not similarly classified. 

In summary, remediation produced significant reductions in 
self-reported delinquent behavior and official delinquency for various 
subgroups which received sufficient amounts of instruction or possesse? 
certain personal and cognitive attributes. Participants had to work w1th 
the LD specialists a minimum of 40 to 50 hours before significant 
decreases in delinquent activities and recidivism were observed. 
Participation in the remediation program significantly reduced the 
self-reported delinquent behavior of those learning-disabled youths who 
had engaged in relatively l~ss antisocial conduct prior to remediation. 
The official delinquency of several subgroups was reduced by 
participation in the program. For example, among participants classified 
as learning-disabled, remediation was most efficacious ~n reducing t~e. 
recidivism of black youths, of teenagers who had less h1story of off1c1al 
delinquency prior to the study, and of those adol:s~ents who~e. . 
performance IQ scores were below average. In addlt10n, part1c1pat10n in 
the remediation program proved significantly more beneficial for the 
learning-disabled than the non-learning-disabled delinquents. 

Delinquency Reduction as a Result of Academic Improvement 

Analyses were conducted to evaluate a major premise o~ the 
remediation model, viz, that remediation would reduce dellnquency by 
improving academic ~lls and attitudes. Results indicated t~at.in 
contrast to our expectation almost all of the effect of remed1at10n on 
delinquency reduction was direct in nature. There was scarcely any 
evidence that the beneficial effect of remediation on delinquency 
resulted from improved educational achievement. Changes in delinquency 
were not significantly related to changes in academic achievement. There 
was a strong association between change in school attitude and . 
delinquency change. Remediation produced negligible enhancements 1n 
school attitude, however, and changes in the achievement test sco:es 
could not account for the changes in school attitude. In conclus1on, the 
beneficial effects of remediation on delinquency did not seem to result 
from improvements produced by remedial instruction in academic 
achievement or school attitude. 

The fact that changes in achievement were essentially unrelated to 
changes in school attitude and delinquency in this analysis does not 
conclusively establish that educational improvements can not enhance 
school attitudes or lessen self-reported and official delinquency. There 
are several possible reasons why the changes appeared unrelated in this 
study. For example, the fact that the threshold of hour~ of inst~u~:ion 
was higher for the educational measures than for the del1nquency 1na1ces 

19 

1 . I 

may mean that too small a proportion of the sample received enough 
remediation for the relationship between academic and delinquency change 
to be observed. 

These considerations notwithstanding, the results suggest that the 
major factor determining the success of the program in preventing 
delinquency was not academic skills improvement, per see It seems most 
plausible that t~beneficial effects of remediation were due to the 
nature of the relationship between the adolescents and the LD 
specialists. Interactions with the specialist may have had socializing 
or bonding influences which, according to social control theory, could 
have inhibited future delinquent behavior. Of course, this does not mean 
necessarily that the substance of their activity (teaching-learning) was 
unimportant. Remediation may have been precisely the kind of situation 
that was needed to facilitate socialization and attachment, e.g., one in 
which motivation was aroused, concern demonstrated, traits and values 
modeled, etc. Furthermore, the fact that educational growth, per se, is 
valuable should not be discounted. The analysis does demonstrate, 
however, that change in neither academic achievement nor school attitude 
was essential for delinquency reduction. Finally, the results suggest 
that if the remediation program model could be modified in order to 
produce a more substantial impact on school attitude, then the 
effectiveness of the remediation program in preventing delinquency would 
be enhanced. 

Implications 

The evaluation of the ACLD remediation was designed to address a 
question with significant implications for public policy, viz., is 
diagnosing and treating adjudicated delinquents with learning 
disabilities an effective method for reducing or controlling their future 
delinquency? Simply put, does academic remediation rehabilitate 
learning-disabled delinquents? The results summarized above indicate 
that the answer is a qualified yes. Remediation did reduce the 
likelihood of future delinquent behavior and official contacts with the 
juvenile justice system under certain conditions. If sufficient hours of 
instruction were received or if the learning-disabled participant 
possessed certain sociodemographic and intellectual characteristics, then 
delinquency was reduced. These results imply that performance-based 
educational programs, which use direct instruction techniques, would help 
reduce the delinquency of adolescents handicapped by learning 
disabilities. Therefore, it is recommended that these kinds of programs 
be implemented in a variety of contexts. For example, the ACLD program 
model could be integrated into existing school curricula, established as 
independent alternative educational programs, used as one of the academic 
components in training schools, and adopted as a supplementary tutoring 
service by youth services agencies. 

The potential demand for these programs is very large; consequently, 
~he social benefit to be derived from their implementation could be of 
great magnitude. Although learning disabilities afflict a relatively 
small fraction of the total youth population (4 to 10%), a substantial 
fraction (36%) of those who have been officially adjudicated suffer this 
handicap. Thus, across the nation there are possibly hundreds of 
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thousands of youthful offenders who could be rehabilita~ed to some d:gree 
by academic remediation. Policymakers :h~uld also,con:lder th: posslble 
delinquency prevention benefits of provld~ng remedlal lnstructlon for 
learning-disabled predelinquents, i.e., children ~ho,have not yet , 
penetrated the juvenile justice system. If,remedl~tlon w:re effectlve in 
preventing these children, who have a relatlvely hlgher :~sk for 
delinquency, from ever becoming delinquent, then th: natlon~l , 
constituency for LD remedial services would number ln the mlillons. 

In a time of diminishing resources for juvenile jus~ice and 
educational agencies, serious efforts must be,made to f:nd the most 
efficient methods for implementing and operatlng educatlonal p~ograms 
based on the ACLD model. The National Center has been a very lnvolved 
part icip'ant in the planning, operation, and eva~u~tio"? of, both the ACLD 
remediation program and the subsequent ACLD tra:nlng In:tltutes for 
juvenile justice and educational personnel. ThlS exper~ence,has led us 
to identify the followirlg criti~al problems and n:ed~ that wlil be 
associated with any attempt to lmplement LD remedlatlon programs on a 
widespread basis. 

First of all there will have to be a major stimulus to local 
agencies to impl~ment such programs. An initiative from na:ion~l 
organizations, such as OJJDP and ACLD, could be very,effec:lve,~n , 
stimulating state and local juvenile courts, correctlonal lns:ltut:ons 
and educational agencies to offer remedial services for learnlng-dlsabled 
delinquents and predelinquents. A public awarenes~ campaign should b: 
mounted to provide information to the general publlC about the potentlal 
need for and benefits of delinquency prevention and control among , 
children with LD. More importantly, research results and recommendatlons 
should be disseminated to federal, state and local organizations that 
serve learning-disabled youth. Interest and commitment will have to be 
developed at the community level in order for :h: ne:essary :esources to 
be allocated to providing prevention and rehab1lltatlon serV1ces for 
learning-disabled children and youth. 

Secondly, once communities have become interested in and expressed a 
desire to create these kinds of prevention and rehabilitation services, 
they will be confronted immediately by the problem of how to implement 
and efficiently operate these programs. Information and training ~eeds 
to be made available to local agencies concerning curriculum materlals; 
teacher training; LD assessment; program manage~ent; pu~lic aw~ren:ss 
programs; models for implementing the remedial 1ns:ructlon ?e~~~n ln 
schools alternative educational programs, correctlonal fac1lltles, and 
youth s~rvices agencies; approaches to coordinating the ~esou~ces and 
demands of the juvenile courts, schools, and other agencles; lde~s for 
revising juvenile justice procedures (e.g., forms) to promote, falr , 
treatment of learning-disabled teenagers who have been taken lnto pollce 
custody; and a host of related issues. 

Fortunately, some valuable materials have already been devised,by 
ACLD such as curriculum guides and training packages. Much more 1S 
need;d, however. A variety of manuals and training materials should be 
developed. For example, a training manual is needed to help sc~ool 
teachers deal effectively with the special behavioral and learnlng 
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problems presented by delinquent students with LD. Instructional films 
should be produced to help judges, attorneys, and probation and police 
officers understand the problems of learning-disabled offenders and how 
they can be dealt with fairly and effectively by the juvenile justice 
system. There are obvious needs for procedures manuals on LD assessment, 
local program evaluation, and program monitoring designed to identify 
subgroups not benefitting maximally from the remedial services. 

One of the toughest problems facing local program planners will be to 
create organizational and management plans that promote coordination of 
effort by local agencies. Coordination will be absolutely essential to 
the development of programs that can operate efficiently and serve a 
large segment of the learning-disabled population. Of course, anyone who 
has had much experien~e in this area recognizes that this kind of 
coordination and cooperation is extremely difficult to achieve. Local 
efforts would be aided immensely by the availability program models for 
the coordination of juvenile justice, educational, an~ youth services 
agencies. 

In order to promote the implementation of LD remedial programs for 
delinquency prevention and rehabilitation, it seems necessary for some 
organization to undertake a large-scale program development and training 
effort. Ideally, it would develop the needed manuals, films, program 
models and other information resources, sponsor training programs for 
local officials, and offer technical assistance to interested 
communities. This kind of help would greatly facilitate the development 
of programs at the local level. Obviously, one would expect there to be 
a big difference in the relative effectiveness between simply 
recommending that prevention and rehabilitation programs be implemented 
and actually demonstrating the most cost effective ways of creating and 
operating such programs. It is hoped-that the present research and 
evaluation effort will be followed up by a program to help local 
communities implement these recommendations. 

Several important questions for future research have emerged from the 
findings of the evaluation analyses. First, can the ACLD remediation 
model be made more effective by expanding its focus to include affective, 
social skills, self-management, or prevocational training? There is good 
reason to expect that it would be, and there is a need for the 
development of an integrated curriculum. The evaluation results suggest 
that remediation would be made much more effective if attitudes toward 
school could be improved. Second, how effective is the ACLD model 
compared with other treatment approaches, such as perceptual deficit 
training? Third, by what causal processes does remediation produce its 
effects (e.g., academic improvement or bonding) and what types of 
learning-disabled offenders are most benefitted by various modes of 
treatment? These issues are highly significant and could be studied 
effectively by micro-analysis of teacher-student interactions. Fourth, 
can parent effectiveness training or peer groups programs prevent or 
control the delinquency of teenagers with LD? Some of these kinds of 
programs have proven effective for other delinquents. Finally, will 
performance-based educational programs using direct instruction 
techniques prevent predelinquents who are at risk for delinquency because 
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of their learning disabilities from ever becoming officia~ delinquents? 
The educational and social implications of this question are so important 
that it strongly deserves to be addressed in future research. 

In conclusion, this research and evaluation effort by the National 
Center for State Courts has produced findings of considerable 
significance to juvenile justice and education. Learning disabilities 
and delinquency were found to be related. The evaluation determined that 
a performance-based educational program effectively remediated the 
academic deficiencies and reduced the delinquency of learning-disabled 
offen~ers under certain conditions. These findings clearly show that 
children and youth handicapped by learning disabilities are at relatively 
higher risk of becoming delinquent than their non-learning-disabled 
peers. Furthermore, the risk of future delinquency is reduced by 
participation in a rehabilitation program designed to provide appropriate 
remedial instruction. It is recommended that such prevention and 
rehabilitation services be made widely available to youth with LD. Much 
work needs to be done on the development of program models and training 
materials in order to facilitate the implementation of remedial 
programs. Several important questions concerning the effectiveness of LD 
interventions have been identified for future research. 

The link between learning disabilities and delinquency has been 
established. Some knowledge now exists about methods for breaking the 
link. Hopefully, the years ahead will witness increased efforts to 
prevent and control delinquency among learning-disabled children and 
youth and additional research to acquire the information needed to make 
these efforts maximally eff~ctive. 
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